

## West Mercia Police and Crime Panel Tuesday, 9 August 2016, Worcester

#### **Minutes**

**Present:** 

Cllr Brian Wilcox (Chairman), Mrs Helen Barker, Cllr Sebastian Bowen, Lynn Denham, Cllr Roger Evans, Ian Hardiman, Cllr Paul Middlebrough, Mr A P Miller (Vice Chairman), Cllr Stephen Reynolds, Cllr Yvonne Smith, Kevin Turley and Cllr Michael Wood

#### Also attended:

### 171 Welcome and Introductions

The Chairman welcomes everyone to the meeting, giving a particular welcome to the Police and Crime Commissioner, the Acting Chief Constable and the Chief Executive of the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner.

The Chairman drew the Panel's attention to the Acting Chief Constable being in full uniform, this was required by law in his capacity as Acting Chief Constable and there was no suggestion that any confirmation for this position had yet taken place.

The Chairman welcomes Councillor Geoffrey Denaro from Bromsgove District Council to his first Police and Crime Panel meeting and congratulated him on his election as Leader of Bromsgrove Council.

- 172 Named Substitutes
- The Chairman confirmed to the Panel that no named substitutes were in attendance.
- 173 Apologies and Declarations of Interest

Apologies had been received from Colonel Tony Ward, Councillor Phil Grove and Councillor Keith Roberts.

174 Public Participation

The Chairman confirmed that no members of the public had requested public participation for this meeting.

175 Confirmation
Hearing - Chief
Constable of
West Mercia
Police

The Chairman explained to the Panel that the purpose of this item was to enable members of the Police and Crime Panel (PCP) to consider the Police and Crime Commissioner's (PCC) proposed appointment of a Chief Constable. The Chairman referred Panel Members to the agenda papers which provided an overview of the appointment process that was undertaken to select the

preferred candidate, and of the reasons for his nomination as the proposed Chief Constable.

The Chairman explained to the Panel that he intended to invite the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) to speak and present his preferred candidate for Chief Constable to the Panel, allowing the Panel to put questions to the PCC. Then he intended to invite the Vice Chairman of the Panel, Councillor Tony Miller, to speak about his role as the PCPs representative in the recruitment process. The Chairman would then invite the preferred candidate, Mr Anthony Bangham, to speak before allowing the Panel to put questions to him.

The Chairman explained that the Panel would likely go into closed session after questioning in order to discuss the confirmation hearing before reporting any decision taken back to open session of the Panel.

The Chairman invited John Campion, Police and Crime Commissioner, to address the Panel.

The PCC thanked the Panel for convening a special meeting in August. The PCC drew the Panels attention to the report which detailed the recruitment process, he highlighted how the recruitment process was advertised widely including sending advert to all eligible Deputy Chief Constables in the UK and how he wanted to use as wide a selection of people and partners as possible to help him make the right selection.

The PCC drew attention to the 'independent' report in the agenda pack which illustrated that a valid recruitment process had taken place; he then commended Anthony Bangham as his preferred candidate for Chief Constable of West Mercia Police to the Panel. The PCC drew to the Panel the key reasons why he was confident in this proposal, which was his long and varied service and his values and ethics which came across strongly in the recruitment process.

The PCC explained his confidence in the preferred candidate in improving the service provided by West Mercia Police and in the candidate's partnership approach. The PCC explained that he felt the preferred candidate understood the need to work in partnership to help fix some of the problems in our society.

The Chairman invited questions from the Panel to the PCC, during which the following points were discussed:

 Consistency of information at Confirmation Hearings was required as some Panel Members felt that the level of information that had been provided was a minimal level. The PCC was happy for the Panel to agree what level of information it would like in future and he would happily comply with that level requested.

• There were no BME applicants for the post.

The Chairman invited Councillor Tony Miller, Vice Chairman of the Panel, to explain his role in the recruitment process and to take questions from Panel members.

Councillor Miller explained that he had been appointed by the Chairman as the PCP representative on the Appointments Panel for the Chief Constable recruitment, and that the other Appointment Panel members were:

- John Campion, Police and Crime Commissioner, West Mercia Police
- Martin Jelley, Chief Constable of Warwickshire Police
- Clare Marchant, Chief Executive of Worcestershire County Council
- Councillor Hilda Rhodes, Cabinet Member, Telford and Wrekin Council
- Val Ainsworth, Independent Member and Associate of the College of Policing

Councillor Miller explained the Appointment Panel process followed by details of the Shortlisting Panel. In discussions with the Panel and in response to questioning the following points were discussed:

- The report outlines the process in full.
- The Young Peoples Panel and Stakeholders Panel took place in the morning of 19<sup>th</sup> July, the Appointment Panel then received feedback from the morning sessions on the candidates before they interviewed the candidates.
- Councillor Miller felt that the preferred candidate put forward by the PCC was the 'best man for the job' and that he endorsed the PCCs preferred candidate.
- The Appointments Panel had scored the preferred candidate higher than the other candidates.
- The participation of a PCP member in the recruitment process highlighted the transparency of the recruitment process and was welcomed by Panel Members.
- The Independent Member report from the College of Policing illustrated the transparency and quality of the recruitment process.

The Chairman invited Anthony Bangham, the preferred candidate of the PCC for Chief Constable, to answer questions from the Panel. During questioning the following was discussed:

- Vital Chief Constable was accessible to staff and drove change and performance with staff
- It was important to make local communities feel involved in policing and to improve confidence in Policing
- The 25 years of service of the candidate in the Police were detailed and discussed
- The Candidate had a specialism in Firearms and Road Policing.
- The Candidate had spent the majority of his career and lived within West Mercia. He had also spent time in Avon and Somerset
- Working with partners was of vital importance
- Aim is to build a strong, confident and passionate West Mercia Police Service that recognises the need to put the public and the vulnerable first.
- Important to put victims first.
- The Candidate would work closely with the PCC on working together with other organisations on the transformation journey
- Police can benefit from working with the Alliance with Warwickshire to learn from the Commercial world on the transformation journey.
- Strengthening the Police within the Communities of West Mercia shouldn't be changed but enhanced
- Important to plan for 2020 and beyond, need to provide dates for desired achievements so staff can focus on these
- Investing in ICT and making Officers more mobile and agile is vital
- Active Citizenship role to support and help the Police needs to be bought-in to by the Public
- Partnerships need to have a clearly define shared set of objectives, important to make clear from the beginning what would trigger a partnership being dissolved
- Collaboration with Warwickshire illustrates experience of working in technical partnership for the benefit of the public
- Partnerships should be recalibrated if benefit to public of West Mercia is not being delivered
- The Candidate has been Senior Responsible
   Officer for Alliance Change Programme for past 2
   years, overseeing move from transitional phase to
   transformational phase in order to strengthen
   alliance, make savings and exploit opportunities

- provided by Commercial sector and Partners
- Has had responsibility for Inspection Regimes such as PEEL Inspections
- Important that Police are not a defensive organisation and are open, willing and able to take on board feedback that it receives
- The Candidate would seek a focus on making the Police Service 'great' at protecting the most vulnerable people
- The Candidate would like to get feedback from young people in West Mercia on the Police Service and how to connect with young people regularly
- Strategic planning for emerging threats was a national challenge.
- The Health and wellbeing of the workforce was an important consideration during transformation.
- The Policing Protocol was discussed and what could be done to make sure all Officers were working together for the benefit of the Public.
- Challenge from the Chief Constable to the PCC was accepted as a key part of the Chief Constable role
- The candidate explained how he welcomed scrutiny and challenge from the Police and Crime Panel.

The Panel agreed to exclude the press and public from the meeting during the following Panel considerations of the proposed appointment as it was likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the public were present during that item there would be disclosure to them of exempt information.

RESOLVED: That in accordance with Section 100 A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to exclude the public from the meeting in relation to the business specified as it was likely that if members of the public were present, there would be disclosure to them of exempt information as defined in paragraph 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and the public interest in withholding the information outweighed the public interest in disclosing the information to the public.

The Panel agreed that while there may have been a public interest in disclosing this information, namely openness in the deliberations of the Panel in determining its recommendation regarding the proposed appointment, it was felt that, on balance, this was outweighed by other

factors in favour of maintaining the exemption, namely enabling a full discussion regarding the merits of the proposed appointment.

# RESOLVED: THAT Anthony Bangham is confirmed as the Chief Constable of West Mercia Police Service without qualification.

The Panel agreed that the new Chief Constable continue to have the same open dialogue and relationship with the Police and Crime Panel as the former Chief Constable and asked the Chief Constable and the Police and Crime Commissioner to take note of this.

### 176 DRAFT Police and Crime Plan

The Chair explained that the purpose of this item was to provide members of the Panel with an update on the development of the Safer West Mercia Plan, which will be the new Police and Crime Plan for West Mercia. The Chair invited the Police and Crime Commissioner to present the report to the Panel.

The Police and Crime Commissioner referred the Panel to the report before them and explained to the Panel how he had chosen to seek the views of West Mercia's residents and personnel within West Mercia Police, prior to developing his policing and crime objectives. This initial consultation took place over a two week time period in June via an on-line survey. (For anyone unable to complete the survey online other options were available.)

Details of the consultation were published on the PCC's website along with the online survey to coincide with media releases to the press and notification to contacts on the PCC's email list. Recipients of this email included a wide range of organisations, charities, community groups, town and parish councils, councillors of top tier local authorities and to over 1100 victims of crime who had previously agreed to take part in any PCC consultation when they completed the police victim satisfaction survey. The consultation was also circulated via the neighbourhood watch message system to over 2000 recipients.

The Chair invited Panel Members to put questions to the Police and Crime Commissioner during which the following points were raised:

- In total 1,946 people took part in the public survey. Of these 1,211 fully completed the survey and 735 partially completed it.
- The priority areas identified by the Public for police resources to be spent in their local area were increased police visibility, anti-social

- behaviour, domestic burglary and drugs
- In total 404 people took part in the internal survey.
   Of these 295 fully completed the survey and 109 partially completed it.
- The priority areas identified by the internal survey for police resources to be spent were increased domestic burglary, drugs and increased police visibility.
- The vision and objectives in the draft Plan had been developed from the PCC's pre-election principles and commitments as well as issues and concerns identified through the consultation discussed in the report and an analysis of inspections, audits and the performance of the police.
- There will be an Assurance Programme to sit alongside the Safer West Mercia Plan. The purpose of the assurance programme will to ensure there is a structured framework of scrutiny in place that provides sufficient governance, oversight and challenge to enable the PCC to satisfy his duties in holding the chief constable to account. The programme will also assist the PCP's oversight of the PCC's duties.
- Important that the Plan provided strategic direction whilst the Police delivered services operationally.

The Chair thanked the Police and Crime Commissioner for presenting his draft report and stated that the Panel looked forward to viewing the final draft.

	•			
Chairman				

The meeting ended at 16:05